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Space permitting, The Oil Can welcomes news items, articles and letters on Model        
Railroading and related topics. Deadline for submissions is generally the fifteenth of the 
month preceding the next meeting. 
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Scene from Pat Homanôs HO-Scale layout 
 
     

Photo by John Burchnall 

Dave 

Our annual Cincinnati Train & Trade Show is next 
month, October 14-15.  Be sure to join the fun, and 
consider helping out to produce the  longest continuous-
running train show in the country!  Signups will be 
available at the next Division meeting. 
 
 
 
 
If you have a photo, or a useful tip, or maybe just a useful website 
that you would like to share, the Oilcan is an opportunity to share it 
with your fellow model railroaders.  
Email it to editor@cincy-div7.org.  

mailto:editor@cincy-div7.org
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                Headlights  
Bob Shreve     

      Superintendent 

 

Bob 

Car Projects - Jim MacKnight has tendered his resignation as chairman of the Division 7 car projects committee. Jim has 
been working on the car projects since 1998 and chaired the committee since 2004. In 2006, he essentially became a com-
mittee of one handling all facets of the car projects. Under Jimôs leadership, these projects have generated almost $40,000 
of income to the division, enabling us to perform many community service projects. 
 
Jim had recently sent an email requesting that someone take over the effort of fulfilling orders for cars. This includes stor-
age and handling of the kits, labelling boxes, picking up orders and shipping the kits to the purchaser. Jimôs intent was to 
continue handling the research needed for the car projects, while someone else was handling the ñback-endò work. Frank 
Koch offered the services of the Cincinnati Model Railway Club to take on shipping / handling duties. Frank felt that this 
would allow the effort to be shared by more than one person.  
 
With Jimôs resignation, the Cincinnati Model Railway Club will also assume responsibilities for finalizing the details of 
the MVR / V & O box cars, and handling the order fulfillment for the current car projects. Again, I thank Jim for his ef-
forts in making the car projects successful for so many years. 
 
Congratulations to Roy Hord for his reception of an ñNMRA Presidentôs Award for Service to the Divisionò at the Orlan-
do convention banquet. This award is part of an NMRA National program to recognize one person from each Region who 
has done outstanding, ñbeyond-the-call-of-dutyò work to make his or her local division effective, engaging, and welcom-
ing to members. These are the people who work tirelessly behind the scenes to get the things done that keep the division 
running. Royôs work on our train shows and conventions and other efforts through the years certainly put him in this cate-
gory. 
 

Our friends in Dayton have secured their location for their Fall Train Show in November. The show will once again be at 
the Upper Valley Mall in Springfield, Ohio. This year it will be housed in the ex - J C Penney store. They will be expand-
ing their food service this year by having a food truck rally in conjunction with the show. See the flyer elsewhere in this 
issue of the Oil Can for dates and times. 
 

As to our own Div 7 train show in October, Rick Crumrine has lots of ideas for celebrating our 50th consecutive show. Be 
sure to sign up for one of the jobs at the show (set-up, take-down, admissions, membership booth, etc.) and make a note 
of your shirt size so we can get you one of the commemorative shirts. 
 

Speaking of signing up for things, Randy Kerka will soon be taking reservations for the many volunteer jobs available 
during the 2018 Regional Convention. So start thinking about how you can help make the convention a big success. 
 

The nominating committee consisting of Peter Weiglin, Merlyn Jarman and Roy Hord are assembling a slate of candi-
dates for the Superintendent and Assistant Superintendent positions in the upcoming election. The nominating committee 
will publish their slate of nominees in the October Oil Can. Additional nominations (with appropriate petitions) can be 
made from the floor at the October meeting. The entire election process is described in great detail in the Division Regu-
lations. 
 

The next Division 7 BOD meeting will be on Friday, Sept 1st at Harmony Lodge in Spring Grove Village. The BOD 
meeting is open to any active Division 7 member. 
 

Remember to keep your Email address on file with the National office up to date (or supply one if you havenôt done so 
previously) so you can receive all the latest information from both the national office and the local division. NMRA na-
tional elections and other information distribution will be increasingly conducted electronically instead of via physical 
mail. If the NMRA national office doesnôt have your current Email address, you could be missing out on a lot of useful 
information. 
 

The deadline is fast approaching for my article submission, so I will save my National Convention review for next month. 
See you at the September meeting. 
 
Bob Shreve 
Div 7 Superintendent  
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Second Section  
 

John Shields 
Asst. Super 

John 

Our August meeting on the 13th was held at Good Shepherd Lutheran Church in Kenwood. Ed Swain gave a clin-
ic on ñBuilding with Styreneò in which he showed how to create a structure from drawings and photos using 
basic styrene shapes and sheet. After the meeting we visited Gerry Albersô Virginian layout and Pat Homanôs 
Burlington steam layout.  
 
Looking ahead:  
 
On September 10th, we will be out on the southeast side at the Anderson Senior Center. Ron Pearson will be our 
clinician. His presentation will be on ñThe Coal Mines on the East Broad Topò. Layout visits following the meet-
ing will be to John Listermannôs HO Baltimore & Ohio and to Rick Crumrineôs HO Waynesburg & Washington 
(Pennsylvania).  
 
In October (10/8), we will have our annual Northern Kentucky meeting at the Kenton County Library in Erlanger. 
Our clinician will be Dan Finfrock. His subject is the B&O branch from New Miami to Middletown ñA Railroad 
You Can Modelò. Afterwards, we will visit Tom Vogtôs HO layout in Fort Wright and Perry Simpsonôs HO 
L&N.  
 
In November, on the 12th, we will venture well up north for a joint meeting with Dayton Division 3. The meeting 
will be at the Sycamore Medical Center, which is just west of Dayton Mall in Miamisburg. Our clinician for this 
joint meeting is Stephen Priest, MMR and the editor of Railroad Model Craftman. Layout visits will include Bob 
Lawsonôs and Greg Simpsonôs (from our Division) and Wes Reeceôs (from Dayton). 
 
We will end our year as we usually do with a December meeting on the west side at Westwood United Methodist 
Church. This will be the traditional pot luck slide/digital photo/ video show and snackfest. In January, we will be 
back again in Kenwood on the 14th at Good Shepherd Lutheran. In February, we will be at West Chester library. 
And in March, we will have our annual Flea Market at Lakota West Freshman School. 
 
Before last monthôs meeting, I had the chance to attend the national NMRA convention in Orlando. This turned 
out to be something of an adventure as my car broke down and I actually arrived at the hotel by tow truck! But I 
still managed to salvage most of the time at the convention and the National Train Show that followed. I spent 
two days doing layout tours, which I always enjoy; but it took a lot more riding on a bus to see layouts in Florida 
than we have to do here. One day we went almost half way down the east coast (so a little north of West Palm) 
and worked our way back. The next day we went to the west coast to the Tampa area. Since most homes in Flori-
da do not have basements, we saw several creative layout spaces. The most unusual was a home with TWO sheds 
in the back yard that housed the layout. One shed had the staging yards and dispatchers office, and the other had 
the two deck layout. Connecting the buildings was a deck/walkway with an insulated tube about railing height 
through which the trains ran. 
 
On the other days I attended a number of clinics, including two ñModeling with the Mastersò clinics where sever-
al MMRs (Master Model Railroaders) led the group through hands-on projects. As a result, I now have a new 
railroad structure made from a laser kit and several weathered cars. The convention banquet speaker was Todd 
Stennis of Amtrak, who talked about Amtrak and specifically about the Auto Train. Did you know that the Auto 
Train is the longest passenger train in the world? The typical train is 16 passenger cars and up to 30 autoracks. 
Since itôs so successful, why donôt they add more cars? Answer ï this is the maximum that the locomotives can 
supply electrical power for. [Actually, a recent refit of the cars with LED lighting may allow the addition of an 
additional car. [If CSX will agree to the change.] Why donôt they lengthen the run (currently Lorton, VA to San-
ford, FL) on to New York and into Orlando? Answer ï it would mess up the logisitics for daily service. The cur-
rent run allows enough time for loading and unloading, and servicing; plus the 17 hour trip. A longer run would 
either not allow enough time for the ñturnaroundò steps at each end; or would require four sets of equipment in-
stead of two and twice the crew; but would not use them as efficiently. 
 
I hope to see you in Anderson on September the 10th.  
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                             NMRA MCR DIV. 7 

                                                         August 2017 CONTEST RESULTS 

 

MODELS: Box Cars/ Reefer Cars 

Box Stock: 
 1st Place: Bruce Knapp: Colorado Midland Reefer #1803  
 2nd Place: Jim MacKnight: ART Reefer #836 
 3rd Place: Chuck Endreola: Colorado Midland Reefer #836 
Kitbashed: 
 1st Place: Jim MacKnight: Southern Box Car #527789 
 2nd Place: Roy Allan: D&RGW Box Car #8257 
 3rd Place: Georgia Dahlberg, MMR: Southern Pacific Box Car #84723 
Scratch Built: 
 1st Place: Georgia Dahlberg, MMR: Bergner & Engle Reefer #102 
 No Other Entries in this Category 
 
PHOTOGRAPHY:  Box Cars/Reefer Cars 

Print Prototype:  
 1st Place: Jim MacKnight: Rutland Box Car #6081 
 2nd Place: Bob Shreve: Box Car with heavy graphitti  
 3rd Place (Tie): Bob Shreve: Blue Box Car with heavy graphitti 
 3rd Place (Tie): Jim MacKnight: Western Maryland Box Car #26309                                                                   
Print Model: 
 1st Place: John Listermann: C&O Box Car #1191 (Johnôs Layout) 
 2nd Place: Georgia Dahlberg, MMR: Pacific Fruit Express Reefer   
 3rd Place: Jim MacKnight: Western Maryland Box Car #28501   
   
Junior Division ï No Entries Submitted in any Category  
 

2017 STANDINGS ï THROUGH AUGUST  
 
MODELS 
Bruce Knapp 25 Tom Brueggeman, MMR 03  
Chuck Endreola 13 Norb Price 02  
Georgia Dahlberg, MMR 09 Noah Powers 01  
Roy Allan 08 Marty Simon 01 
Jim MacKnight 09 
Rick Stern 04 
 
PHOTOGRAPHY 
Jim MacKnight 20 Phillip Wilkin 05 
John Listermann 11 Georgia Dahlberg, MMR 05 
Bob Shreve 10 Chuck Endreola 01 
David Wynne 08   
 

JUNIOR DIVISION MODELS or PHOTOGRAPHY ï No 2017 Entries 
 

SEPTEMBER 2017 CONTEST CATEGORIES - 

MODELS: LOCOMOTIVE(S)  
PHOTOGRAPHY: LOCOMOTIVE(S) 

 
 

Brad Jonas 
NMRA, MCR, Div. 7 Contest Chair 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Gerry Albersô HO-Scale Layout 

Photo by Dave Puthoff 

Photo by Dave Puthoff 

Photo by John Burchnall 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Gerry Albersô HO-Scale Layout 

Photo by John Burchnall 

Photo by Dave Puthoff 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Pat Homanôs HO-Scale Layout 

Photos by John Burchnall 
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Photo by John Shields 

LAYOUT VISIT to Pat Homanôs HO-Scale Layout 

Photo by John Shields 

Photo by John Burchnall 


